
 

AGENDA 

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING 

OCTOBER 4, 2018 
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CALL TO ORDER: 

 

  

INTRODUCTION OF LATE ITEMS: 

 

- Resolution required to add late items, if any 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 

  

Policy Review - Review and discussion of existing Village policies.  

Recommendation for repeal/revisions to be brought 

forward for Council’s consideration at the October 

13, 2018 Regular Meeting.   

 

ADJOURNMENT: 

 

  

 - Resolution to adjourn the meeting at ___ p.m. 
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The Corporation of the Village of New Denver 

P.O. Box 40, New Denver, BC V0G 1S0 • office@newdenver.ca 

PHONE (250) 358-2316 • FAX (250) 358-7251 

TO:  Mayor and Council 

FROM:  Corporate Officer 

SUBJECT:  Policies Review 

DATE: October 2, 2018  

BACKGROUND: 

It has been many years since the Village’s Policy Manual has been reviewed in its entirety and 

housekeeping is required.  As circumstances (and governing legislation) change, some policies are no 

longer appropriate, some have been incorporated into bylaws or other documents, and some have been 

updated or replaced but the older versions were not formally repealed.  Any policies that were adopted 

by Council resolution may be rescinded by Council resolution.   

 

RECOMMENDATION: 

That it be recommended to Council that the following policy related resolutions of Council be repealed: 

• 246/1982 (Committees) 

• 54/1991 (Energy Efficiency) 

• 160/1999 (Contracts) 

• 105/2009 (Off-season Camping) 

• 214/2007 (Boulevards) 

• 228/2002 (Public Lands) 

• 495/1994 (Business Licences) 

• 163/1992 (Photocopies) 

• 278/1993 (Council Chambers) 

• 29/1996 (Contractor Insurance) 

• 52/1996 (Canadian Funds) 

• 431/1996 (Purchasing) 

• 6/1998 (Contracted Employees) 

• 18/2003 (Contracted Employees) 

• 536/1994 (Business Licence Revenue) 

• 341/1991 (Business Licences) 

• 15/1996 (Insurance – Centennial Park) 

• 313/1998 (Comfort Letters) 

• 450/1998 (Delegation of Power) 

• 451/1998 (Delegation of Power) 

• 148/1999 (Sidewalks) 

• 15/2000 (Bears) 

• 19/2000 (Business Hours) 

• 124/2002 (Façade Assistance) 
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• 192/2005 (Façade Assistance) 

• 175/1992 (Shop Tools) 

• 418/1993 (Snowplowing) 

• 550/1997 (Snow/Sidewalks) 

• 24/1985 (Waterlines) 

• 59/1996 (Waterlines) 

• 95/1987 (Snowplowing) 

• 361/1995 (Cement Mixer) 

• 74/1996 (Signage) 

• 535/1994 (Garbage) 

• 458/1996 (Personnel) 

• 163/2006 (TCI Permit Refunds) 

• 365/2007 (Composters) 

• 395/2007 (Radon Monitors) 

• 56/2008 (Radon Monitors) 

• 235/2011 (Business Licences) 

• 382/2007 (Business Licences) 

• 383/2007 (Business Licences) 

• 408/1999 (Truth in Financing) 

• 237/2005 (Travel Trailers) 

• 229/1991 (Public Buildings) 

• 614/1995 (Lessee Insurance) 

• 277/1995 (Septic Requirements) 

• 50/1997 (Lessee Insurance) 

• 293/2011 (Campground Contract) 

• 217/2010 (Campground Fires) 

• 114/2008 (Campground Reservations) 

• 259/2009 (GE Free) 

• 416/1997 (Local Forests) 

• 516/1997 (Wood Stoves) 

 

ANALYSIS: 

Removing outdated policies is good administrative practice, and can reduce the Village’s risk exposure.   

 

STRATEGIC PRIORITY:    

Review and improve policies and bylaws 

 

COMMUNICATION STRATEGY: Nil 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS:  Nil 
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Council Policies New or Revised Year Year

Review all existing policies 2018  

Snow clearing policy 2018

Purchasing policy 2018

Fire hydrant maintenance 2018

Fire Response Level 2018

Public Area/Building Video and Film Policy 2018

Hiring relatives of Council/staff policy 2019

Grass mowing policy - boulevards, parks, cemetery 2019

Grants in Aid 2019

Trail maintenance (MIA) 2019

Update/revise campground rental policy 2019

Enforcement of Bylaws 2019

Hazard Tree Policy 2019

Staff Travel Expense 2019
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A B C D E

Bruce Notes Resolution Date Policy Topic Content

Remove from list - Not a policy 316/2005 2005-11-08 Air Quality

Moved by Councillor Bunka and seconded that:

…

Be it further resolved that Council take the necessary steps to support a program to educate residents to 

voluntarily adopt residential wood-burning practices which effectively mitigate the harmful effects of such wood 

burning on local air quality.

Repeal - should not be a policy 246/1982 Committees

That the following be incorporated as part of the Policy Manual; Pursuant to the Municipal Act, the Mayor shall, at 

the Inaugural meeting of each year, or as he deems advisable, establish standing committees and appoint 

members of Council to such committees.  The purpose of Council appointees to various committees shall be to 

recommend to Council such policies as are deemed necessary from time to time, or to advise on matters referred 

from Council.  The Council appointee shall work in close conjunction with the Municipal department head in 

charge of relevant Municipal operations.  The Council appointee shall not interfere in the day-to-day functions and 

operations of various dept's, and at no time shall issue instructions pertaining thereto.  Suggestions shall be made 

to the Clerk-Treasurer. The dept. head shall maintain a close liaison with the Council appointee in matters 

pertaining to policies of the Municipality. Procedures, which are administrative matters, shall be carried out by the 

dept. head as a day-to-day function.  Procedure is defined as a series of steps followed in a regular order, a 

particular way of doing things.  (Administrative matters).  Policy is defined as a definite method of actions selected 

to guide and determine present and future decisions.  (Directions of Council-established by Bylaw or Resolution).

Amend or delete - way too vague 54/1991 Energy Efficiency

Moved by Alderman Reitmeier and seconded that the Council of the Village of New Denver adopt the following 

Municipal Energy Efficiency Policy:

1. Maintain an active and aggressive energy conservation awareness program among all employees.

2. Consider life cycle costs when purchasing new equipment and when undertaking major repairs to equipment.

3. Provide, within reason, the best available energy efficient systems.

4. Upgrade existing facilities and equipment to higher

efficiency where the change offers simple payback of five years.

5. Maintain equipment to energy efficient standards.

6. Maintain a continuous education program in energy efficiency procedures and practices.

7. Encourage all employees to observe established energy conservation practices.

8. Ask all employees to observe established energy conservation practices.

9. Monitor electrical consumption so that energy efficiency goals can be established and performance measured 

and reviewed annually.

Repeal - too vague. Include any relevant 

topics in new purchasing policy
160/1999 Contracts

Moved by Councillor Reitmeier and seconded that the Council of the Village of New Denver adopt the following 

Contract Policy:

RESOLVED that when the difference in tenders is small, preference may be given to tenders submitted by 

individuals residing in or businesses licenced in the villages of New Denver or Silverton or within the boundaries of 

Recreation Commission #6;

AND FURTHER that notice of such policy be included in contract tender specifications and advertising.
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Bruce Notes Resolution Date Policy Topic Content

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

Remove from list - Not a policy 105/2009 2009-04-28 Off-season camping

Moved by Councillor Campbell and seconded that off-season overnight camping in Centennial Park shall be 

allowed by permit; and be it further resolved that such a permit may be issued by the CAO or the Mayor; and be it 

further resolved that appropriate seasonal signage to that effect be placed at the entrances to Centennial Park 

during the off-season.

repeal - any content of this nature belongs in 

a road regulation bylaw
214/2007 2007-07-10 Boulevards

Moved by Councillor Bunka and seconded that Council adopt a Boulevard Policy as follows:

There will be no unauthorized planting, landscaping or development of boulevards; and

Further that those persons having been given previous permission to plant, landscape or develop boulevards, be 

required to adhere to the height restrictions for hedges and landscape screens, as well as the sight triangle 

requirements in the Village's Zoning Bylaw.

repeal - any content of this nature belongs in 

related bylaws
228/2002

Use of Public 

Streets/Greenspace

Moved by Councillor Casley and seconded that it be Council policy that effective September 1, 2002, all persons 

using village streets or greenspace to hold public events, be required to post a $150.00 damage/clean-up deposit 

with the village.  Any persons not performing clean-up to the Village's satisfaction shall forfeit the deposit.  

repeal - would need to amend fees bylaw to 

exempt. Not needed for all new businesses. 

Costly

495/1994 Business Licences

Moved by Councillor Reder and seconded that it shall be the Village policy to provide every new applicant for a 

business licence with all applicable sections of Zoning and Business Bylaws at no special cost.  Applicant to sign 

that they have received said information.  

repeal - fees bylaw (are ours competitive), 

discriminatory
163/1992 Photocopies

Moved by Alderman Reitmeier and seconded that it be Council policy not to provide public fax or photocopier 

service as other businesses in town provide it.

Needs revision - too vague 278/1993
Use of Council 

Chambers

Moved by Councillor Andrews and seconded that meetings of local non-profit groups at which a Councillor/Mayor 

is present may be held at no cost in the Council Chambers, providing they are available, and with the approval of 

the Administrator

repeal - include in bylaw if needed. Too 

vague - adequate? what kind of equipment? 

What permission?

29/1996 Contractor Insurance

Moved by Councillor Morrison and seconded that it be policy of the Council of the Village of New Denver that 

heavy equipment operators/contractors be required to provide Council with proof of adequate insurance 

coverage prior to receiving permission to operate equipment on municipal sidewalks for the purpose of snow 

removal.  

repeal - We do request this but easier to take 

a US$ payment and then do an adjustment
52/1996

Payment of Utilities & 

Taxes

Moved by Councillor Brookfield and seconded that it be Council policy that all out of country residents be required 

to pay all utility and tax billings in Canadian funds.

Needs revision - too short and vague 431/1996 Purchases
Moved by Councillor Reder and seconded that it shall be the policy of Council to authorize administration to make 

budgeted maintenance purchases without further reference to Council, provided that such purchases in excess of 

$1,000 shall only be made after obtaining a minimum of two competitive quotes.

repeal - replaced by policy 18/2003 ? 6/1998 Contract

Moved by Councillor Reitmeier and seconded that the following policy be adopted by Council:  

That all contracted positions (i.e. janitor, campground and cemetery) shall be reviewed annually and re-tendered 

no later than within 3 years from awarding same;

And further, that the Auditors position shall be reviewed annually;

And further that the policy will take effect at the date of the 1998 Inaugural Meeting.  

repeal - too vague - reviewed by who and 

about what. Discuss options re campground, 

bank, audit

18/2003 Contract

That all contracted positions (i.e. janitor, campground and cemetery) shall be reviewed annually;

And further, that the Auditors position shall be reviewed annually;

And further that the policy will take effect at the date of the 1998 Inaugural Meeting.  
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17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

repeal - now an annual grant in aid amount 

not tied to % of business licence revenue. 

See item 48 Policy 382/2007 Should create a 

Grant in Aid Policy

536/1994 Business Licences

Moved by Councillor Andrews and seconded that the Council of the Village of New Denver establish a policy 

whereby 80% of the annual business licence revenue be returned to the Chamber of Commerce for the promotion 

of New Denver and its commercial sector;

And further, that the policy be subject to submission of an annual report to the Village outlining the previous 

year's activities and expenditures, and that this report be due on October 15th of each year.

Not a policy - should be part of a form if 

needed. Primary purposes of people getting 

a licence is for us to confirm zoning

341/1991 Business Licences

Moved by Alderman Johnston and seconded that a notice be issued with each authorized business licence stating 

that:

"The issuance of a Business Licence by the Village of New Denver should not be relied upon by the licensee as a 

warranty or representation by the Village of New Denver that the lands on which the business is to operate are 

suitably zoned for the business and all aspects of the business operation.  It is the responsibility of the holder of a 

Business Licence to ensure that the business, and all activities carried on in connection with the business on the 

premises for which the licence has been issued conform to the land use bylaw of the Village of New Denver and all 

applicable bylaws."  All notices to be signed by the Licensee.

repeal - replaced 15/1996 Centennial Park
Moved by Councillor Reder and seconded that it be Village policy that all groups using Centennial Park shall be 

required to provide their own insurance.

repeal - never issue a comfort letter 313/1998 Comfort Letters

Moved by Councillor Reder and seconded that staff be authorized to issue "comfort letters" for legal non-

conforming properties upon request of the property owner/agent;

And further, that any buildings encroaching on public lands require approval of Council prior to issuance of a 

"comfort letter".

Repeal Not a policy - amend bylaw 450/1998 Delegation of Power
Moved by Councillor George and seconded that the Council of the Village of New Denver delegate the issuance of 

business licences to the Clerk or Acting Clerk.

Repeal Not a policy - powers vary and are or 

should be set by bylaw. Mayor has some 

limited power under Act

451/1998 Delegation of Power Moved by Councillor Reitmeier and seconded that the Council of the Village of New Denver authorize the 

Clerk/Administrator to have all the power of discipline and termination of staff as the Mayor does.  

repeal - updated 148/1999 Use of Sidewalks

Moved by Councillor George and seconded that Village of New Denver Permitted Use of Sidewalk Policy be 

renewed and amended by adding section 4 as follows:

1.  Sandwich Board not more than 2 ft. in width

2.  Tables not more than 2 ft. in width from the edge of the building

3.  Display racks not more than 2 ft. in width

4.  Benches approved on an individual basis upon application and approval and subject to removal at any time.  

Staff to look at style and approve.

All tables, display rack, benches and sandwich boards must be located in such a manner as to not impede  the 

passage of pedestrians.  Policy to be approved on an annual basis.

repeal - too vague 15/2000 2005-01-11 Garbage & Bear Policy

Moved by Councillor Brookfield and seconded that the Council of the Village of New Denver adopt the following 

Garbage & Bear Policy:

1. That a public information campaign be carried out, ie. Mayor's messages, press releases, etc.

2. That Council adopt an enforcement program which restricts the time garbage in bear proof containers may be 

left outdoors from May 1 - December 1 of each year and includes a possible fine of $100 for non-compliance.

3. Informal monitoring by staff of compliance and effectiveness.

4. Council review the program in October 2000.
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25

26

27

28

29

30

31

32

33

34

35

36

repeal - bylaw topic 19/2000 2005-01-11
Commercial Business 

Hours

Council policy shall be to accept, as a matter of principle, any proposed commercial business hours (or changes 

thereto) which do not violate existing municipal bylaws or provincial/federal statutes.

Review/Delete ? - What is our authority to 

assist business on this item
124/2002 2002-04-23

Façade Assistance 

Program

The Village will pay $10.00 per lineal foot on building frontage and $5.00 per lineal foot on the viewable side of a 

building, up to a maximum of $500.00  Money is to be payable upon presentation of a copy of the invoice for the 

completed work.

Review/Delete ? - What is our authority to 

assist business on this item
192/2005 2005-06-28

Façade Assistance 

Program

Moved by Councillor Murphy and seconded that a provision be added to the Façade Grant Policy that single family 

dwellings are not eligible for the Façade Grant.

Revise - Too vague - removed for a particular 

purpose? Remove reference to Council
175/1992 Public Works

Moved by Alderman Reitmeier and seconded that it be Village policy that no tools be removed from the Village 

Shop without permission from administration or Council.

Repeal and Replace - setting a snow limit 

doesn't work.
418/1993 Snowplowing

Moved by Councillor Reitmeier and seconded that Council policy on snow removal be:

1. Hospital - Galena Avenue;

2. School - 7th Avenue;

3. 6th Avenue.  

And further, that the public works crew be called out for snow fall exceeding ten (10) centimeters on an as needed 

basis.

Repeal and Replace - include in snow policy. 

Don't set 24 hr
550/1997 Snow on Sidewalks

Moved by Councillor Brookfield and seconded that it be Village policy that upon receipt of a complaint (verbal or 

written) at the Village office of the location of a public sidewalk made hazardous by accumulation of snow or ice, 

(1) the complaint shall be logged by staff, and (2) the hazardous accumulation shall be removed by the Public 

Works crew within 24 hours.

repeal - not needed 24/1985 Waterlines
The Village will only thaw frozen waterlines when it is an emergency situation and no one else is available to 

perform the work

repeal - not needed 59/1996 Waterlines
Moved by Councillor Morrison and seconded that there be a maximum time allowance of three hours for thawing 

waterlines.

repeal - not needed 1987-01-27 Snowplowing
Weekend overtime for snowplowing be on a call out basis with either the Mayor or Administrator to call  the crew 

and that during regular hours plowing be done at the discretion of the Administrator.

repeal - not needed and don't have that  

mixer any more
361/1995 Cement Mixer

Moved by Councillor Andrews and seconded that the Village of New Denver adopt a policy not to rent out the gas-

powered cement mixer to the public.

Repeal  belongs in Traffic bylaw - not a 

policy. Council can ask/direct staff
74/1996 Signage

Moved by Councillor Morrison and seconded that Village of New Denver Signage Policy be amended to state:

"1st - 6th Avenue being throughways; 7th - 11th Avenue controlled (subject to "stop or yield" signs); streets to be 

throughways.

repeal - Not a policy most of this is bylaw 1995-01-01 Garbage Disposal

1.  As per Bylaw #408, 1992, Schedule A (1), there shall be a limit of 2 metal or plastic garbage containers per 

household.  Additional containers will be picked up at a cost of $2.00 per container.  Tickets to be purchased in 

advance at the New Denver Village Office.

2. All refuse must be bagged and inside garbage containers.

3. Commercial cardboard will not be picked up and taken to the refuse site.  Commercial Business owners will be 

responsible for the transport of cardboard to the Recycling Depot.

4. Any unbagged or broken refuse bags will not be picked up on garbage collection days.

5.  This policy shall take effect January 1, 1995.

Page 4 of 7 9



1

A B C D E

Bruce Notes Resolution Date Policy Topic Content

37

38

39

40

41

42

43

44

45

Belongs in bylaw
Water & Garbage 

Rates Policy

1. There shall be no refund of water and garbage rates except in the event the said residence has been vacant for 

a minimum of one year and the water supply has been shut off at the main by the Village Public Works crew.  

Refund shall be forthcoming after one year of vacancy.  

2. Each individual business within a commercial building which occupies a separate office space shall pay full 

garbage rates for commercial purposes each year.

3. There shall be no refund of water and garbage rates except in the event the said commercial buildings have 

been vacant for a minimum of one year and the water supply has been shut off at the main by the Village Public 

Works crew.  Refund shall be forthcoming after one year of vacancy.

Revise - include in job description(s) if not 

already there - CAO and CO
458/1996 Personnel

Moved by Councillor Morrison and seconded that prior to June 1, 1997 the Clerk/Administrator will develop and 

conduct a personnel assessment and review for each municipal employee; and further that prior to September 

15th of succeeding years, the Clerk/Administrator will conduct a personnel assessment and review for each 

municipal employee

repeal - very uncommon. Needs to be in 

bylaw, not policy
163/2006 2006-05-23

Temporary 

Commercial or 

Industrial Permit 

Application

It shall be the policy of the Village of New Denver that an applicant for a Temporary Commercial or Industrial 

Permit shall be given a 40% refund of the application fee, if the application is withdrawn or refused prior to the 

advertising of the application in the newspaper.

repeal 365/2007 2007-11-27 Composter Program

It shall be the policy of the Council of the Corporation of the Village of New Denver to initiate a "Composter 

Program", effective January 1, 2008 as follows:

1. The Village of New Denver shall offer composters for sale to Village residents as of January 1, 2008.

2. The Village will offer a $20.00 rebate in each calendar year to the first fifty (50) residents of the municipality on 

the purchase of a composter from either the Village or a local supplier licensed to operate within the Village of 

New Denver.

3. Residents that have purchased a composter from a local supplier licensed to operate within the Village of New 

Denver, must show proof by receipt that purchase during the current calendar year in order to receive the rebate.

Revise and amend fee bylaw 395/2007 2007-12-07 Radon Monitors

Moved by Councillor Bunka and seconded that the Village of New Denver purchase two radon monitors in 

consultation with the Healthy Housing Society, for community testing and monitoring for radon gas 

concentrations; and further, that the use of the monitors be free for residents of the Village of New Denver, and 

that residents outside the Village pay a nominal fee to be determined.

Revise and amend fee bylaw 56/2008 2008-03-11 Radon Monitors

Moved by Councillor Bunka and seconded that the Radon Detector Policy for persons living outside the municipal 

boundaries, be amended to $15.00 for a 10 day rental, with a $50.00 damage deposit which would be refundable 

upon return of the detector.

remove - not a policy 235/2011 2011-09-12 Business Licences

Moved by Councillor Murphy and seconded that the Village of New Denver take out a $100.00 membership in the 

International Selkirk Loop; and further that the fees for the membership come out of the business licence 

revenues and that the policy for the disbursement of business licence fees to the Chamber of Commerce be 

amended to reflect this.

repeal - now a grant in aid 382/2007 Business Licences Moved by Councillor Brookfield and seconded that the present Grant-In-Aid Policy for the Chamber of Commerce 

80% of Business Licence fees collected be hereby rescinded and a new policy developed for 2008.

repeal - now a grant in aid 383/2007 Business Licences Moved by Councillor Brookfield and seconded that a grant-in-aid for 80% of the Business Licence fees collected in 

2007, less the $606.05 cost of installing the street banners, be given to the Slocan District Chamber of Commerce.
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46

47

48

49

50

51

52

53

54

55

56

repeal 1997-11-10 Flowers
Clerk to be authorized to spend up to $50.00 for get well flowers for staff and Council members or 50th Wedding 

Anniversaries in the community.

OK - minor revisions 156/1998 Expense Advances
That a cash advance be made available, upon request by members of Council and staff, for expenses to be 

incurred as a result of village business or staff training; and further, that any Council or staff member receiving an 

advance for expenses be required to submit paid invoices upon completion of the business or training.

repeal - perhaps include as part of the 

purchasing policy
408/1999 Truth in Financing

Be it resolved that:  in all legal advertisements and announcements authorized by Council for capital projects for 

which funds will be borrowed under Part 12 of the Municipal Act, such costs shall be stated in amounts which 

include the expected borrowing costs; and be it further resolved that referenda on loan authorization bylaws 

made under Part 12 of the Municipal Act shall, in addition to other legal requirements, state the cost of the 

project as the sum of the amount to be borrowed and the amount of the expected borrowing costs.

repeal - if this is going to be allowed it should 

be part of the zoning bylaw permitted uses
237/2005 2005-08-09 Travel Trailers

Once a building permit is approved and paid for, Council will consider requests to use travel trailers as temporary 

residences while homes are under construction.

repeal - partly too vague, partly improper, 

and partly outdated
229/1991

Village Buildings - 

Insurance

Moved by Alderman Brookfield and seconded that all groups that use or occupy Village property without payment 

to the Village must:

a) Be a legally registered non-profit society,

b) Submit annual reports including a copy of the financial report and list of officers;

c) Inform Council of any major activities, changes or construction planned for the next year for consideration and 

approval of Council;

d) Submit requests for funding before the 1st of December for the following year;

e) Enter into a contract with the Village absolving the Village from any liability arising from their activities.

repeal - should be part of any lease 

agreement
614/1995

Village Buildings - 

Insurance

Moved by Councillor Reder and seconded that all parties leasing village property shall provide their own liability 

insurance.

repeal - Council can not vary or exempt 

owners from Provincial onsite wastewater 

regulations

277/1995 Commercial Properties

Moved by Councillor Andrews and seconded that the Village of New Denver hereby support a policy which 

encompasses active support and development of 25 ft. Commercial lots for septic until such time as other 

methods of sewage disposal are met.

repeal - should be part of applicable 

agreements
50/1997

Village Buildings - 

Insurance

Moved by Councillor Reder and seconded that all societies and organizations renting, leasing or occupying village 

buildings or property shall provide their own insurance for contents which belong to them and are located within 

municipal property.

repeal - no longer done and amounts paid 

are part of annual contract
293/2011 2011-10-25 Campground

It be municipal policy to offer the Centennial Campground caretakers a "service bonus" of $1,000/yr for each year 

(up to three years) that their annual contract is renewed (i.e. current rate plus $1,000 at beginning of Year Two, 

current rate plus $2,000 at beginning of Year Three, current rate plus $3,000 at beginning of Year Four and 

thereafter).

repeal - where campfires are permitted or 

not is a bylaw issue
217/2010 2010-06-22 Campground Moved by Councillor Bunka and seconded that staff post signs advising "Campfires in designated areas only"; and 

further, that the issue be taken to the public for discussion and input during the Official Community Plan review.

repeal - replaced 114/2008 2008-05-13 Campground Moved by Councillor Greensword and seconded that the Village's campground policy be amended not to allow 

campground reservations as of May 14, 2008.  All previously booked reservations are to be honoured.
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57

58

59

60

61

62

63

64

65

repeal - if Council wants to keep purchasing 

policy restrictions it would be part of 

purchasing policy.

259/2009 2009-09-08 GE Free Kootenays

Moved by Councillor Greensword and seconded that the Village of New Denver opposes the cultivation of 

genetically engineered plans and trees in the municipality; and that the Village of New Denver will not purchase 

genetically engineered plants and trees for its own use; and that the Village of New Denver agrees to revisit the 

resolution as pertinent new information becomes available that affects this resolution; and that copies of the 

resolution be forwarded to the appropriate agencies and interested parties.

repeal - should not be a policy item 416/1997 Local Forest Policy

Moved by Councillor Reitmeier and seconded that Council receive and adopt a Local Forest Policy as follows:

Resolved that the Council of the Village of New Denver supports forestry practices that sustain the forest in all its 

diversity; that allow the people affected by forestry practices a meaningful voice in the planning and decision 

making process; that conserve, protect and enhance the identified ecological and social values of its land base; 

that promote balanced use of crown lands; that protect the quality and maintain the flow of water; that are 

tailored to the particular conditions of the individual forest; that minimize degradation of the soil; that avoid 

clearcuts which will have a detrimental visual impact on populated areas; that focus more on "what we need to 

leave" than on "what we want to take"; and that encourage maximum local employment within the context of an 

ecologically responsible timber harvest.

repeal - not a policy 516/1997 Local Forest Policy

Moved by Councillor Brookfield and seconded that the Council of the Village of New Denver appoint a 

representative to an Independent Third Party Group also consisting of representatives from the Regional District 

of Central Kootenay, the Ministry of Forests and the Ministry of Environment; and further that the purpose of the 

group shall be to establish if measurable damage occurred as a result of Slocan Forest Product's actions in New 

Denver Flats and that the damage affected the quality or quantity of water available to the Village of Silverton or 

Mr. and Mrs. John Anderson; and further, that the services of an Independent Third Party Group would only be 

necessary where Slocan Forest Products did not take corrective action of its own accord.

repeal - we don't and shouldn't inspect 

existing woodstoves. This can be done by a 

WETT (Wood Energy Technology Transfer) 

Certified person

379/2000 2009-10-28 Wood Stoves
Moved by Councillor Brookfield and seconded that it be the policy of the Council of the Village of New Denver that 

only new installations of new and old solid fuel burning appliances certified by ULCS627, ULCS628 and CSAB366.2 

be inspected by Regional District of Central Kootenay Building Inspectors.

Replaced? 165/2001 2001-04-24 Sidewalk Café Policy SEE SEPARATE DOCUMENT

Replaced? 166/2001 2001-04-24 Vending Cart Policy SEE SEPARATE DOCUMENT

Review 1994-10-11
Sidewalk Inspection 

Policy
SEE SEPARATE DOCUMENT

Review May-89 Sexual Harassment SEE SEPARATE DOCUMENT

Review 117/2008 2008-05-13 Food Charter SEE SEPARATE DOCUMENT
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